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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed December 20, 2013.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant sustained neck and back

injuries and that the claimant was entitled to permanent

anatomical impairment.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

sustained a compensable injury to his neck and back.  We
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find that the claimant proved he sustained permanent

anatomical impairment in the amount of 4% to the cervical

spine and 5% to the lumbar spine.  

I.  HISTORY

The parties stipulated that Gregory E. Green, now age

44, “sustained neck and back injuries in a motor vehicle

accident” occurring on May 2, 2011.  According to the

record, a report from an ambulance service dated May 2, 2011

indicated that the claimant complained of neck and lumbar

pain following the motor vehicle accident.  A cervical

collar was placed on the claimant’s neck.  Dr. Mark Larey

examined the claimant at St. Joseph’s Mercy Business Health

on May 3, 2011:

The patient is a 41-year-old gentleman who
presents for evaluation after being involved in a
motor vehicle accident.  He is employed by the
city of Hot Springs.  He drives an 18-wheeler
garbage truck.  Yesterday morning on rain-slicked
highway 70 he was driving when a minivan
hydroplaned in front of him.  He veered to the
right, trying to miss the car, but was struck by
the minivan.  His truck subsequently rolled onto
its passenger side...
The patient’s complaints now consist of lower back
pain as well as some upper back pain.  He denies
any prior history of back injuries....On palpation
of his back he has tenderness particularly over
the left sacroiliac area.  He does have findings
consistent with some lumbar paravertebral muscular
spasms....On examination of his upper back, once
again he does have palpable muscular spasms mostly
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across his superior trapezius musculature on the
right, as well as some point tenderness in that
superior trapezius musculature.  There is no
radiation of pain down the arms.

Dr. Larey’s impression was “1.  Whip lash type injury

syndrome resulting in cervical/superior/trapezius/lumbar

strain.  2.  Bilateral quadriceps contusions.”  Dr. Larey

placed the claimant on work restrictions and prescribed

medication.  

Emily Garza, PA noted on May 10, 2011, “The patient

returns to the Business Health Clinic today for follow up

after a motor vehicle accident in which he rolled an 18-

wheeler.  The patient states that he is still having some

stiffness in his neck and some lower back pain.  He also is

concerned because he has some tenderness on his chest wall

right around the sternum where the shoulder belt would

lay....There is a noted small about 1 centimeter in size,

circumscribed knot....X-rays were obtained of the patient’s

cervical spine as well as the patient’s chest, which showed

no bony defect and no cardiomegaly.”  Emily Garza assessed

“1.  Whiplash syndrome.  2.  Lumbar strain.  3.  Chest wall

contusion.”  

Dallas Pomeroy, PA-C noted on May 17, 2011, “The

patient states that he continues to have some slight
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discomfort in his lower back and mild stiffness in his

neck....On examination of the chest wall the patient has a

small area of swelling over the sternum and the left breast,

less than 1 centimeter.”  Dallas Pomeroy assessed “1. 

Cervical strain.  2.  Lumbar strain.  3.  Chest wall

contusion with cystic lesion.”  John Bondhus, PA-C noted on

June 7, 2011, “At this point the patient is being treated

for over a month so we will go ahead and order an MRI of his

lower back to rule out any type of diskogenic disease....The

patient is currently on no duty limitations due to the fact

that he cannot work with any type of duty limitations, but

he has been able to drive a truck without incident.”    

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on June

16, 2011, with the following findings:

For the purpose of the numbering scheme utilized
in this report, a partially sacralized L5 vertebra
is assumed.  Lumbar alignment is normal.  Heights
of vertebral bodies are maintained.  No acute
compression fracture is evident.  The conus
medullaris terminates at the L1 level and is
unremarkable.  L4-5 disk space narrowing and
desiccation.  
At L3-4, bilateral facet hypertrophy is present
without compressive sequelae.
At L4-5, a mild circumferential bulging annulus
with superimposed central disk protrusion
contributes to mild central canal and moderate
biforaminal stenoses.
The other disk levels are unremarkable.  
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A simple right renal cyst is present.  The
paraspinal soft tissues are otherwise
unremarkable.
IMPRESSION: Mild lower lumbar degenerative change,
as described.  No evidence of nerve root
impingement or acute compression fracture.

Dallas Pomeroy’s impression on June 17, 2011 was

“Persistent back pain, lumbar strain.  PLAN: The patient

will be set up for a course of physical therapy....We will

see him back in Business Health Clinic after completing at

least 6 sessions of physical therapy.”  The claimant

received outpatient physical therapy from June 22, 2011

through July 6, 2011.    

Dr. W. Brent Sprinkle evaluated the claimant on July

19, 2011: 

41-year-old male complains of back pain back of
his neck and his chest area is made better he was
in an 18 Wheeler head on collision
accident....Tried medications and physical
therapy, he has had an x-ray and MRI.  His pain
diagram shows cervical thoracic and low back
pain....Standing thoracic lumbar x-rays
show mild lumbar curvature, mild degenerative
changes [of] the lumbar spine, and mild
degenerative changes and thoracic spine diffuse
anterior osteophytes.  Lumbar MRI shows mild
degenerative changes no nerve impingement.

Dr. Sprinkle assessed lumbar degenerative disc disease,

lumbar myofascial pain, lumbar facet mediated pain, thoracic

degenerative disease, lumbar strain, and “left likely
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seventh rib dysfunction.”  Dr. Sprinkle treated the claimant

conservatively and performed an injection.  Dr. Sprinkle

returned the claimant to restricted work on July 19, 2011.  

Dr. Sprinkle stated on September 13, 2011, “I do not

think he is a candidate for surgery....Next remaining option

would be bilateral L4-L5 L5-S1 facet injections, he does not

yet want to try that, I [gave] him a handout to review. 

Beyond the facet joint injection he is at max medical

improvement....I [will] see him back as needed.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Sprinkle on April 16,

2012:
Last saw him in September and declared him MMI
with no impairment rating....I think his back pain
is associated with intermittent aggravation of
chronic degenerative disease, I cannot justify
impairment rating or return to work restrictions
as a result of this.  

Dr. Sprinkle performed an injection and assessed

“Lumbar degenerative disc disease, Lumbar myofascial pain,”

and “Lumbar facet mediated pain.”

Dr. James M. Arthur saw the claimant on June 13, 2012:

Greg Green as you know, was in a motor vehicle
accident last year when an eighteen wheeler he was
driving flipped.  Since that time he gets
occasional numbness in his right arm and
occasional left leg pain.  He had a lumbar
epidural steroid injection in Little Rock.
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On exam, he has decreased range of motion of the
cervical spine.  He has no muscle spasm.  He has a
diminished biceps jerk on the right.  His lumbar
MRI scan is within normal limits.  Clinically he
suffers from post-traumatic lumbar strain and
possible cervical root compression.  I have
ordered a cervical MRI for him.  I will see him
back next week with that study.      

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

June 20, 2012, with the following interpretation:

There is straightening of the lordotic curve.  The
vertebral bodies are normal in height.  There is
mild spurring anteriorly and posteriorly at all
levels from C3-4 to C5-6.  There is spurring
anteriorly at C6-7.  There is a central disk
protrusion at C3-4 associated with mild cord
effacement.  A small central disk protrusion is
identified at C4-5 also with minimal cord
effacement.  There is a right paracentral
disk protrusion at C5-6 with minimal cord
effacement.  The signal intensity within
the vertebral bodies and cervical cord is normal.

IMPRESSION:
1.  Straightening of the lordotic curve.
2.  Multilevel degenerative disk changes.
3.  Disk protrusions are identified from C3-4
through C5-6 with minimal effacement of the cord,
as described above.  

Dr. Arthur corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on

June 20, 2012:

Greg Green as you know, is a gentleman who had a
motor vehicle accident when he flipped an eighteen
wheeler he was driving a year ago.  In that
accident he sustained a tear of the costochondral
cartilage on the left at the sixth rib that has
given him chronic pain since that time.  He also
has had cervical pain and occasional radicular
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pain in his arms.  He also has had a significant
amount of lumbar pain and has been treated in
Little Rock with epidural steroid and facet
injections for that discomfort.
MRI of the lumbar spine reveals some degenerative
changes of the lumbar spine but no herniated disc
and no nerve root compression.  Upon my evaluation
I determined that he needed a cervical MRI.  This
study was performed and reveals a bulging disc at
C3,4 but no disruption or nerve root or spinal
cord compression though the bulging disc does
somewhat narrow the spinal canal at C3, 4....
His costochondral pain is quite significant and he
has a palpable mass where the cartilage was torn
on the left at the sixth rib where it joins the
sternum.  I would assess a permanent partial
impairment of five percent for this particular
injury.  The bulging disc in the cervical spine
would result in a seven percent impairment and his
lumbar strain was significant enough that I would
assess a two percent impairment on that per the
AMA Guide to Impairment, Fourth Edition.  This
would total fourteen percent for the whole man.    

 A pre-hearing order was filed on October 11, 2012.  The

claimant contended that he “has been treated and released. 

He has gone back to work at wages commensurate to his pre-

injury income.  He seeks payment of anatomical impairment

and attorney’s fees.”  The respondents contended that “all

appropriate benefits have been paid and the claim has not

been controverted.”  The parties agreed to litigate the

following issues: “Anatomical impairment rating and

attorney’s fees.  All other issues are reserved.”
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Dr. Arthur corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on

April 3, 2013:

I first saw Greg Green on June 13, 2012.  He was
involved in a motor vehicle accident when he
flipped a tractor trailer he was driving.  Since
that time he related he had gotten numbness in his
right arm and occasional right leg pain.  He
had had lumbar epidural steroid injections by Dr.
Sprinkle I believe, in Little Rock.  His lumbar
MRI which I initially evaluated that had been
performed at St. Joseph’s Medical Center revealed
a mild circumferential bulging annulus with
superimposed central disc protrusion contributing
to mild central canal moderate bilateral
neuroforamen stenosis.  There was some narrowing
of the L 4,5 disc at that time though I initially
felt these changes were unremarkable.

On physical exam, he had a diminished biceps
reflex on the right and some tenderness along his
left lower rib cage secondary to disruption of
costochondral cartilage.  I felt his back pain and
the occasional sciatica was possibly due to
lumbar strain.  On further follow up I wrote you a
letter on June 20, 2012 at Mr. Green’s request and
at that point I assessed him a seven percent
impairment for his neck and two percent impairment
for the lumbar spine injury.  At that point his
left leg pain had been only occasional.  I
suggested a cervical epidural steroid injection be
performed and I started him on physical therapy
for his neck. This was done on August 29, 2012.

I saw him back on October 24, 2012 complaining of
some pain in his arms and I repeated his cervical
epidural steroid injection since it had seemed to
help when performed the first time.

On return on December 12, 2012 he stated that his
back pain had been getting worse and was radiating
to the right leg with the numbness in the right
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leg and cramps in his right calf.  He said that
the back pain had been present though
intermittent but had become more significant.  I
repeated his lumbar MRI at that time.  That study
was interpreted as mild degenerative disc disease
present most severe at L,5 S,1 with diffuse bulge
at L 4,5 and bilateral facet hypertrophy with
narrowing of the right neuroforamen secondary to a
facet effusion.  My impression after reviewing the
film after the radiologist read it was an L 4,5
black disc or disc without the normal hydration
one would see in a normally undamaged disc. 

Because of his persistent leg symptoms and
persistent pain in the back I performed a lumbar
discogram on him.  The findings of the discogram
were pain at L 3,4 that was not concordant or
consistent with the pain of which he had been
complaining.  Positive discogram at L 4,5 with
extravasation or leakage of the dye into the
spinal canal secondary to a tear into the disc
capsule and at L,5 S,1 no injection was performed
because the disc space appeared to be fused when
needle entry was attempted.  I also performed
arterial dopplers of the legs to be sure that
his leg pain was not of a vascular origin and
these studies concluded that peripheral vascular
disease was not the problem.

I saw Mr. Green back in the office and discussed
all of this with him on February 6, 2013.  I felt
that his pain was significant based on his history
and I suggested that a minimally invasive fusion
at L 4,5 would be appropriate to treat the
segmental instability and the disc herniation
noted on the discogram....

My impression is that in addition to the cervical
disc protrusions that he was noted initially to
have that his lumbar pain progressed over his
course of treatment rather than improving and the
diagnostic studies including the black disc noted
on the second MRI and the discogram performed at
St. Joseph’s operating room confirmed a
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progression of disc disease at L 4,5 and my
suggested treatment was a fusion at L 4,5
performed with a minimally invasive technique.  I
would anticipate Mr. Green would be off work at
least two months following this procedure and
possibly three and the accident of May 2, 2011
appears to be the initiating cause of the
degeneration which occurred in Mr. Green’s L 4,5
disc space.    

Dr. Sprinkle reported on June 13, 2013:

As stated in my 04/16/12 clinic note I think the
patient ability go (sic) with relatively no
symptoms or at least not severe enough to seek
care from September 2011 to 04/16/12 is quite
consistent with the natural history of
degenerative disease.  The 06/13/12 note from Dr.
Arthur indicates the patient was getting
occasional numbness in the right arm and
occasional left leg pain, the patient did
not describe these symptoms when I initially saw
him in July 2011, therefore I would conclude these
complaints are not a result of his work injury in
May of 2011.  Also Dr. Arthur felt his lumbar MRI
scan was within normal limits.  I think more
likely than not be (sic) additional treatment to
the lumbar spine and cervical spine were
consequence of the natural history of the
degenerative disc disease and not needed directly
as result of his work injury.  I can say all this
to a reasonable degree of medical certainty.
I cannot find anything specifically in the fourth
addition (sic) or even as a guidelines in the
sixth addition (sic) of the impairment rating
guides regarding costochondral cartilage tear and
subsequent costochondritis, the natural history
for this is it should resolve within one year
therefore I have nothing else objective on
which to base [an] impairment rating regarding the
rib.  Again I feel that the continued care to the
spine is more likely related to the natural
history of his degenerative disease therefore I
would not conclude a cervical or lumbar spine
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impairment as a result of the work injury.        

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

December 20, 2013.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant sustained neck and

back injuries on May 2, 2011.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant had sustained permanent anatomical

impairment in the amount of 4% to the neck and 5% to the

back.    

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.    

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

The respondents on appeal contend that the claimant did

not sustain a compensable injury to his neck.  Act 796 of

1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl.

2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only it if it caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those
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findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that

he sustained a compensable injury to his neck.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained “neck and back

injuries” in a motor vehicle accident occurring on May 2,

2011.  The record indicates that the claimant complained of

neck pain and back pain immediately following the accident,

and the claimant was given a cervical collar.  Dr. Larey

reported on May 3, 2011 that the claimant had “palpable

muscular spasms mostly across his superior trapezius muscle

on the right.”  The “trapezius” is a muscle of the neck. 

See Dorland’s Illustrated Medical Dictionary, 28th ed.,
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Plate 29 - Muscles Of The Head And Neck, p. 1067.  It is

well-settled that muscle spasms can constitute objective

medical findings to support compensability.  Estridge v.

Waste Management, 343 Ark. 276, 33 S.W.3d 167 (2000).  The

Full Commission finds that Dr. Larey’s notation of “palpable

muscular spasms” in the claimant’s superior trapezius muscle

was an objective medical finding establishing a compensable

injury to the claimant’s neck.  Additionally, an MRI of the

claimant’s cervical spine taken on June 20, 2012 showed

“straightening of the lordotic curve.”  An abnormal or

decreased lordosis in the spine can constitute an objective

medical finding establishing compensability.  Saline County

Judge v. Crouch, 2013 Ark. App. 589.  In the present matter,

the Full Commission finds that the report of straightening

of the lordotic curve on June 20, 2012 was another objective

medical finding establishing a compensable injury to the

claimant’s neck.

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

“compensable injury” to his neck.  The claimant proved that

he sustained an accidental injury causing physical harm to

his neck.  The injury arose out of and in the course of
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employment and required medical services.  The injury was

caused by a specific incident and was identifiable by time

and place of occurrence on May 2, 2011.  The claimant

established a compensable injury to his neck by medical

evidence supported by objective medical findings not within

the claimant’s voluntary control.  These objective findings

include spasms in the claimant’s trapezius muscle, and

straightening of the lordotic curve shown on MRI.  These

objective medical findings were causally related to the May

2, 2011 compensable injury and were not the result of a

degenerative condition.  

B.  Anatomical Impairment

Permanent impairment is any functional or anatomical

loss remaining after the healing period has been reached. 

Johnson v. Gen. Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878 S.W.2d 411

(1994).  The Commission has adopted the American Medical

Association Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment

(4th ed. 1993) to be used in assessing anatomical

impairment.  See Commission Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-522(g)(Repl. 2002).  It is the Commission’s duty, using

the American Medical Association Guides, to determine

whether the claimant has proved that he is entitled to a
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permanent anatomical impairment.  Polk County v. Jones, 74

Ark. App. 159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001).  Any determination of

the existence or extent of physical impairment shall be

supported by objective and measurable physical findings. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(1)(Repl. 2002).  Objective

findings are those findings which cannot come under the

voluntary control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).

Permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability or impairment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(F)(iii)(a)(Repl. 2002).  “Major cause” means “more

than fifty percent (50%) of the cause,” and a finding of

major cause shall be established according to the

preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14)(Repl. 2002).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant proved he sustained permanent anatomical

impairment in the amount of 4% to the cervical spine and 5%

to the lumbar spine.  The Full Commission has found that the

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained compensable injuries to his neck and back on May
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2, 2011.  An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine on June 16,

2011 showed a bulging annulus at L4-5.  Dr. Sprinkle opined

on September 13, 2011 that the claimant had reached maximum

medical improvement.  Dr. Sprinkle stated on April 16, 2012

that the claimant had not sustained permanent anatomical

impairment.  The claimant began treating with Dr. Arthur on

June 13, 2012.  An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine on

June 20, 2012 showed disk protrusions at C3-4, C4-5, and C5-

6.  Dr. Arthur opined on June 20, 2012 that the claimant had

sustained anatomical impairment in the amount of 7% to the

cervical spine and 2% to the lumbar spine.  However, Dr.

Sprinkle corresponded on June 13, 2013 and reiterated his

opinion that the claimant was not entitled to a permanent

impairment rating.  

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  As we have noted, it is the Commission’s duty,

using the American Medical Association Guides, to determine

whether the claimant has proven that he sustained a

permanent anatomical impairment.  Polk County, supra.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved he
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sustained 4% anatomical impairment to the cervical spine and

5% anatomical impairment to the lumbar spine.  The 4th

Edition of the Guides at page 3/113, Table 75, Section II B,

provide for a 4% impairment to the cervical spine and 5%

impairment to the lumbar spine.  The claimant does not

appeal the administrative law judge’s assessment of

anatomical impairment pursuant to the 4th Edition of the

Guides.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant’s 4%

permanent impairment to the cervical spine and 5% impairment

to the lumbar spine comports with the 4th Edition of the

Guides and is supported by objective and measurable findings

not within the claimant’s voluntary control.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained compensable

injuries to his neck and back.  The claimant proved that he

sustained permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of

4% to the cervical spine and 5% to the lumbar spine.  The

May 2, 2011 compensable injury to the claimant’s neck and

back was the major cause of the claimant’s permanent

anatomical impairment.  The claimant’s former attorney,
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Charles R. Padgham, is entitled to fees for legal services

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

         I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant has proven by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained permanent

physical impairment as a result of his compensable work

injury.  Whereas the majority found that the claimant has

sustained a permanent anatomical impairment of 4% to the

cervical spine and 5% to the lumbar spine as a result of his

motor vehicle accident of May 2, 2011, I find that the

claimant has failed to prove that he suffered any permanent

physical impairment as a result of that accident.  

         The record reveals that the claimant sustained

admittedly compensable injuries to his neck and spine

pursuant to his accident of May, 2011.  More specifically,
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the Administrative Law Judge found that the claimant

sustained a compensable aggravation of a pre-existing

condition: namely, muscle spasms and bulging discs.  In

affirming the Administrative Law Judge, the majority simply

found that the claimant sustained a compensable injury to

his neck and back for which he was entitled permanent

impairment benefits. 

         It is undisputed that the 18-wheeler garbage truck

that the claimant was operating on May 2, 2011, was involved

in an accident.  According to the record, the claimant

swerved in an attempt to miss a passenger van that had

hydroplaned on wet pavement, and his truck rolled over onto

its passenger side.  The record reveals that the claimant

reported neck and back pain to EMT personnel at the scene. 

On May 3, 2011, the claimant presented to Dr. Mark Larey at

St. Joseph’s Mercy Business Health clinic.  Dr. Larey

documented muscle spasms to palpation, mostly across the

claimant’s superior trapezious musculature on the right, as

well as point tenderness in that same area.  In addition,

Dr. Larey noted findings consistent with some paravertebral

muscle spasms upon physical examination of the claimant’s

lumbar spine.  Subsequently, Dr. Larey diagnosed the

claimant with “Whip lash type injury syndrome resulting in
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cervical/superior/trapezious/lumbar strain”.  Several days

later,  Emily Garza, PA, found a small, circumscribed knot

on the claimant’s chest without ecchymosis or erythema which

she assessed as a chest wall contusion.  The claimant was

administered steroid shots, and prescribed medications and

work restrictions.  The respondents accepted compensability

of the claimant’s injury and paid benefits thereupon.

         An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine taken on June

16, 2011, revealed mild lower lumbar degenerative changes,

to include a bulging disc at L4-5 with central canal and

bilateral foraminal stenosis.  Otherwise, there was no

evidence of nerve root impingement or acute compression

fracture.  Upon his follow-up visit at St. Joseph’s Mercy

Business Health clinic, the claimant was prescribed physical

therapy.  The claimant was released from physical therapy on

July 6, 2011, with reportedly “no goals achieved.” 

         The claimant began treating with physical medicine

and rehabilitation physician, Dr. Brent Sprinkle, on July

19, 2011.  Dr. Sprinkle’s physical examination of the

claimant’s lower extremities revealed normal gait, normal

lower extremity strength, no instability, and no significant

loss of range of motion.  A lumbar spine examination showed

reduced range of motion with bilateral lumbar paraspinal
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trigger points.  The claimant’s lumbar examination was

otherwise unremarkable.  The claimant’s cervical examination

revealed no significant limitations in the claimant’s range

of motion; no misalignment, instability, or tenderness, and;

no significant myofascial trigger points.  X-rays of the

claimant’s thoracic and lumbar spine showed mild lumbar

curvature, and mild degenerative changes to the claimant’s

lumbar spine, with mild degenerative changes and diffuse

anterior osteophytes noted in the claimant’s thoracic spine. 

Dr. Sprinkle assessed the claimant with lumbar degenerative

disc disease, lumbar myofascial pain, lumbar facet joint

mediated pain, thoracic degenerative disc disease, and

lumbar strain.  Further, Dr. Sprinkle noted that the

claimant’s recent lumbar MRI showed mild degenerative

changes with no nerve impingement.  Dr. Sprinkle prescribed

the claimant muscle relaxers and he administered a lumbar

steroid injection.  The claimant continued under the

conservative care of Dr. Sprinkle, who recommended facet

joint injections which the claimant refused.  On September

13, 2011, Dr. Sprinkle found the claimant to be at maximum

medical improvement with no permanent physical impairment

rating.  The claimant did not return to Dr. Sprinkle until

April 16, 2012, at which time Dr. Sprinkle noted diffuse
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paraspinal trigger points with no significant changes in the

claimant’s range of motion, no gross misalignment or

instability, no gross strength deficits in the thoracolumbar

muscles, and no swelling, edema, or erythema observed.  The

claimant was given a steroid injection and advised that his

last treatment option would be facet joint injections.  Dr.

Sprinkle concluded his report of that visit as follows:

         I think his back pain is associated with            
         intermittent aggravation of chronic 
         degenerative disease.  I cannot justify 
         impairment rating or return to work 
         restrictions as a result of this.

         In a letter addressing the claimant’s impairment

dated June 13, 2013, Dr. Sprinkle reiterated that, in his

opinion, the claimant had sustained no permanent physical

impairment as a result of his May 2, 2011, motor vehicle

accident.  More specifically, Dr. Sprinkle stated, “Again I

feel that the continued care to the spine is more likely

related to the natural history of his degenerative disc

disease therefore I would not conclude a cervical or lumbar

spine impairment as a result of the work injury. 

Additionally, Dr. Sprinkle noted that the claimant’s failure

to seek medical treatment for his condition from September

of 2011 until April of 2012 was “quite consistent with the

natural history of degenerative disease.”
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         Prior to issuing the above opinion, the claimant

was treated by Dr. James Arthur with the Hot Springs

Neurosurgery Clinic.  The record reflects that the claimant

was first seen by Dr. Arthur on June 13, 2012.  In a letter

to Dr. Barger dated June 13, 2012, Dr. Arthur stated as

follows:

         On exam, he has decreased range of motion 
         of the cervical spine. He has no muscle spasm. 
         He has a diminished biceps jerk on the right. His   
         lumbar MRI scan was within normal limits.  
         Clinically, he suffers from post-traumatic lumbar 
         strain and possible cervical nerve root             
         compression.

         Dr. Arthur referred the claimant for a cervical

MRI.  That study, which was conducted on June 20, 2012,

revealed straightening of the lordotic curve, multilevel

degenerative disc changes, and disc protrusions from C3-4-

through C5-6 with minimal cord effacement.  On June 20,

2012, Dr. Arthur drafted a letter to the claimant’s attorney

wherein he confirmed that the claimant’s 2011 MRI study

showed signs of degenerative changes with no herniated

lumbar discs and no nerve root compression.  In addition,

Dr. Arthur stated that the claimant’s recent cervical MRI

showed a bulging disc at C3-4, that “somewhat” narrowed the

spinal cord at that level.  Otherwise no disruption, or

nerve root or spinal cord compression was noted.
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         Dr. Arthur assigned the claimant with 7% permanent

physical impairment to his cervical spine as a result of his

bulging disc.  In addition, Dr. Arthur assigned the claimant

with 2% permanent physical impairment as a result of his

lumbar strain.  According to Dr. Arthur, he used the 4th

Edition of the AMA Guide to the Evaluation of Permanent

Impairment to assess these ratings.  I note that Dr. Arthur

also issued a rating for the claimant’s costochondral

injury, which is not an issue here. 

         On April 3, 2013, Dr. Arthur drafted another letter

to the claimant’s counsel wherein he gave a brief summary of

his treatment of the claimant, which included a repeat

lumbar MRI in or around December of 2012, and a subsequent

discogram.  According to Dr. Arthur, the repeat MRI was

interpreted to show mild degenerative disc disease, most

severe at L5-S1, with a diffuse bulge at L4-5 and bilateral

facet hypertrophy with narrowing of the right neuroforamin

secondary to facet effusion.  Dr. Arthur stated that his

impression after reviewing the film was an L4-5 “black

disc,” or disc without normal hydration normally seen in an

undamaged disc.  Pursuant to the claimant’s discogram, Dr.

Arthur stated:
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         The findings of the discogram were pain at L 3,4    
         that was not concordant or consistent with the pain 
         of which he had been complaining.  Positive         
         discogram at L 4,5 with extravasation or leakage of 
         the dye into the spinal canal secondary to a tear   
         into the disc capsule and at L,5 S,1 no injection   
         was performed because the disc space appeared to be 
         fused ... . My interpretation is that in addition   
         to the cervical disc protrusion that he was noted   
         initially to have that his lumbar pain progressed   
         over his course of treatment rather than improving  
         and the diagnostic studies including the black disc 
         noted on the second MRI and the discogram performed 
         at St. Joseph’s operating room confirmed a          
         progression of disc disease at L 4,5 ... .

         Dr. Arthur’s recommended course of treatment was

fusion at L4-4, with a minimally invasive procedure. 

Finally, Dr. Arthur stated that the claimant’s accident of

May 2, 2011, appeared to be the initiating cause of the

degeneration at level L4-5 of the claimant’s lumbar spine. 

         The majority found that the presence of palpable

muscle spasms in the claimant’s trapezious muscle, or neck,

reported in the claimant’s initial treatment, combined with

the straightening of the claimant’s lordotic curve as

observed in June of 2012, constitutes objective findings of

a cervical injury.  I do not dispute this inasmuch as it

comports with case-law interpretation of our statutes

concerning said same.  And, while I acknowledge that these

objective findings were noted in the claimant’s medical

records, I further note that objective testing in the form
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of a cervical MRI showed disc protrusions from C3-4 through

C5-6 consistent with multilevel degenerative disc changes. 

Likewise, diagnostic studies of the claimant’s lumbar spine,

to include two MRI studies, showed changes associated with

the claimant’s degenerative disc disease.  Considering that

the claimant has been consistently diagnosed by all of his

treating physicians, to include Dr. Arthur, with temporary

strains and chronic degenerative disc changes in both his

cervical and lumbar spine, I cannot comprehend how the

majority concludes that the claimant’s injury was permanent,

and thus ratable.  Moreover, the majority does not even

agree with the ratings established by Dr. Arthur, which were

clearly erroneous; but, rather, the majority agrees with the

Administrative Law Judge’s assessment of permanent physical

impairment.  The record shows that the Administrative Law

Judge utilized Table 75 under 3.3j, of the Guides in order

to assess the claimant’s permanent physical impairment. 

Accordingly, she gave the claimant a 5% rating for his

lumbar spine and 4% for his cervical spine.  This, I note,

is contrary to Dr. Arthur’s assessment in that he gave the

claimant 7% for his cervical bulges, and 2% for his lumbar

strain.  While I acknowledge that both the Administrative

Law Judge and Dr. Arthur reportedly used the AMA Guides to
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the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, 4th Edition, to

assess these impairment ratings, I note that a review of the

Guides reveals that temporary  injuries, such as those

sustained by the claimant, are not ratable. 

         Had the claimant proven by objective medical

evidence that his spinal injuries were anything more than

strained muscles, I would be compelled to agree with the

ratings established by the Administrative Law Judge, and

thus concur in that regard with the majority.  Based on the

record as a whole, however, I assign more weight to Dr.

Sprinkle’s opinion than to Dr. Arthur’s opinion, primarily

because Dr. Sprinkle treated the claimant’s condition

contemporaneously with his accident and actually observed

the claimant’s progress from an objective viewpoint.  Dr.

Arthur, on the other hand, began treating the claimant over

a year later, after his temporary muscle strains had healed

and his chronic arthritis had worsened.  Furthermore, Dr.

Arthur relied heavily on the claimant’s subjective history

of symptoms in order to address the progression of his

complaints and to assess permanent physical impairment. 

Thus, I must agree with Dr. Sprinkle’s stated opinion that

the claimant’s back pain is associated with intermittent

aggravation of chronic degenerative disease.  Therefore, I
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cannot justify an impairment rating or return to work

restrictions as a result. 

 

                                
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


